

## IMC Response to Global Witness Briefing on 'Europe's Golden Doors: Lack of Progress in Stopping the Criminal and Corrupt Accessing Europe via Golden Passports and Visas' of 27 March 2020

Geneva 14 May 2020

On the 27 March, Global Witness published a Briefing on 'Europe's Golden Doors: Lack of progress in stopping the criminal and corrupt accessing Europe via golden passports and visas' (Briefing). The IMC has analysed the Briefing and recognized some valid points. As explained further in this press release, such points, based on facts and scrutiny, are considered objective and shall contribute to the betterment of rules surrounding investment migration and their implementation. Apart from these, however, the analysis of Global Witness is—as many times in the past, and for reasons best known to the authors of the Briefing—negatively stereotyped and based on poor arguments, speculative assessments and presumptive conclusions.

The authors start the Briefing with an Executive Summary, stating in the first paragraph that 'schemes are widely abused'. They rely on two sources to support their statement: one is their own previous report which, given their strong repulsion towards the investment migration industry and lack of objectivity, lacks credibility; and the second source is the European Commission Report on 'Investor Citizenship and Residence Schemes in the European Union' from January 2019 which, however, does not support the Global Witness thesis that investment migration programmes 'are widely abused'.

Unsurprisingly, the authors of the Briefing then explain that '[t]he potential for high-risk business operators and oligarchs to misuse, abuse, and exploit golden passport and visa schemes is huge, as a result of insufficient monitoring, weak governance, and the lack of transparency with which they operate', <sup>4</sup> rather than clarifying their initial statement of the wide abuse of CBI and RBI programmes.

While the IMC fully agrees with Global Witness that investment migration comes with the risk for potential abuse —similarly to other forms of naturalization or transactions involving large amounts of money—, that is still quite different from allegations for wide abuse of investment migration programmes. The IMC will continue to support and work towards implementation of strong due diligence standards and compliance of all parties involved with such standards. Furthermore, the IMC will continue fighting against possible

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Available at: <file:///C:/Users/operator/Downloads/Europes\_Golden\_Doors%20(1).pdf> last accessed 11 May 2020 (Briefing).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ibid, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Available at: <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/com\_2019\_12\_final\_report.pdf">https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/com\_2019\_12\_final\_report.pdf</a> last accessed 11 May 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Briefing, 2.



misuses of investment migration programmes and will strictly apply its Code of Ethics and Disciplinary Rules on all its members. However, the IMC will not support unfounded claims—be that in favour or against the investment migration industry.

The authors of the Briefing clearly support 'legislation to regulate golden passport and visa schemes with a view to phasing them out completely'. While such opinion is legitimate, it certainly diminishes the objectivity of the Briefing as it is the main thesis around which the context of the Briefing is built rather than being a conclusion based on sound arguments and evidence. Not unexpectedly, the first two out of four recommendations of the authors are focused on phasing out of investment migration programmes. With the third recommendation, the authors of the Briefing encourage the European Commission to initiate enforcement actions against Member States that offer citizenship and residency through investment that contravene EU law and undermine the principle of sincere cooperation and collective security of all EU nations.

The IMC would like to remind the authors of the Briefing that over 20 EU Member States offer some form of citizenship or residency through investment options. It is, therefore, unclear whether the authors of the Briefing had all these Member States in mind or are suggesting selective application of the law by some Member States. If Member States with formal investment programmes infringe EU law, then how Member States with no such programmes but with provisions in their laws to the same effect are any different? Are the authors of the Briefing concerned with the form of investment migration rather than with its substance? It is even less clear what EU law provisions the authors of the Briefing had in mind since they have not elaborated on how investment migration programmes infringe EU law. If that were the case, i.e. if investment migration programmes infringed indeed EU law in any way, then it is unclear why no infringement procedure has been initiated against any Member State on that basis. The Briefing leaves the reader wandering about these recommendations and conclusions.

Finally, the IMC agrees with the fourth and last recommendation made in the Briefing, that 'Member States should put in place measures to rigorously review all citizenships and residence permits granted through golden passport and visa schemes, to ensure that none have been granted to individuals associated with money laundering or terrorism financing. For any that are found to have these risks Member States should ensure their citizenship and rights to residence are immediately revoked'. In fact, all states with investment migration options should implement strict due diligence standards and grant citizenship or residency only to candidates who fully comply with stringent programme requirements.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Ibid, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See, for instance, <EUI Globalcit database – information under 'Mode A24, Special Achievements', available at: <http://globalcit.eu/acquisition-citizenship/> last accessed 11 May 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Briefing, 3.



Apart from the highly problematic recommendations and conclusions of the authors of the Briefing described above, discussion of certain particular aspects raise additional concern and confirm that the entire text was built on preformed opinions rather than being result of objective and profound research.

In particular, the authors or the Briefing wrote the following:

'Another scandal revealed a lawyer from a leading citizenship-selling law firm, Chetcuti Cauchi Advisors Ltd, boasting to a prospective applicant about his connections with top Maltese government officials in a video recorded by undercover journalists, which resulted in the firm's licence being suspended. The regulator of Malta's golden passport scheme (Office of the Regulator of the Individual Investor Programme) later concluded that there was no "indication of collusion between the Agent and the responsible Minister".

These incidents raise questions as to whether the scheme is as rigorous as the Maltese authorities try to portray it.'10

The above paragraph on Chetcuti Cauchi Advisors Ltd and the following conclusion are nothing else but result of poor research. Several questions arise from the above statement: 1) Have authors of the Briefing contacted Chetcuti Cauchi Advisors Ltd to hear their side of the story? 2) Chetcuti Cauchi Advisors Ltd won a small battle in French courts against the French TV and received the raw footage of the meeting in January 2020, and the Global Witness Briefing was issued on the 27 March; Have authors of the Briefing asked to watch the raw footage material before making their conclusions? 3) The authors of the Briefing recognized that the Office of the Regulator of the Individual Investor Programme (ORiiP) concluded that there was no 'indication of collusion between the Agent and the responsible Minister', but it is not clear why they have chosen to ignore the ORiiP detailed analysis and conclude that '[t]hese incidents raise questions as to whether the scheme is as rigorous as the Maltese authorities try to portray'. <sup>11</sup>

The IMC encourages the authors of the Briefing to get in touch with Chetcuti Cauchi Advisors Ltd and ask to watch the raw footage material if they have not done that already (the Briefing suggests that they have not seen the raw footage material). Once they do, we expect the authors of the Briefing to analyse the issue of deception in journalism in more detail. Until that time, allegations of the authors of the Briefing (both implied and explicit) can be only understood as contributing to preformed opinions rather than revealing the truth. Unfortunately, the use of irrelevant and obsolete sources in the Briefing contributes to that same end of the authors of the Briefing.<sup>12</sup>

Last but not, well-intentioned criticism on investment migration is always welcome and seen as worthy contribution encouraging further improvements. It is of utmost importance, however, that allegations of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Ibid, 6 (footnotes omitted).

<sup>11</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> These include, but are not limited, to taking materials (the French TV programme) or statements against the investment programmes (allegations made by opposition) for granted rather than investigating in detail.



authors are supported by sound arguments and, where applicable, based in law, or else the story to be told loses credibility and can be only seen as narrative shaped by preformed opinions.

---End.

#### About the IMC

The Investment Migration Council (IMC) is the worldwide association for investor immigration and citizenship-by-investment, bringing together all stakeholders in the field and giving this important, fast expanding sector a voice. Established over five years ago in Geneva, the IMC sets global standards, provides qualifications and publishes research in the field of investment migration aimed at governments, policy makers, international organisations, and the public. It is a non-profit membership organisation in special consultative status with the Economic and Social Council of the United Nations and registered with the European Commission Joint Transparency Register Secretariat (ID: 337639131420-09).



# **EUROPE'S GOLDEN DOORS**

Lack of progress in stopping the criminal and corrupt accessing Europe via golden passports and visas

### **Executive Summary**

Over the past decade, the EU has witnessed a **growth in the number of citizenship-by-investment (CBI) and residence-by-investment (RBI) schemes.** Golden passports and golden visas, as these schemes are informally known, offer fast-track citizenship and/or residence to foreign nationals in exchange for their substantial investment. As revealed by the report *European Getaway: Inside the Murky World of Golden Visas*<sup>1</sup> and a recent European Commission analysis, these schemes are widely abused. **This exposes the whole of the EU to significant money laundering, tax evasion and corruption risks, as well as threatening its security**.

The potential for high-risk business operators and oligarchs to misuse, abuse, and exploit golden passport and visa schemes is huge, as a result of insufficient monitoring, weak governance, and the lack of transparency with which they operate. *European Getaway*, the report published jointly by Global Witness and Transparency International in October 2018, outlined how these schemes operate, the problems associated with selling citizenship and residency, and how they could be addressed. It also examined the well-established golden passport and visa schemes currently in operation in three EU Member States: Cyprus, Malta and Portugal.

Since the report's publication, the EU's CBI and RBI programmes have been scrutinised and found to be risky. However, actions so far proposed by the European Commission and adopted by individual Member States fall short of effectively addressing the risks created by selling EU citizenship and residence.

This briefing explores the main efforts taken in the past year to tighten and regulate EU golden passport and visa schemes at EU level and by the three Member States. What we found is that, although welcome, the measures currently in place do not adequately address the significant money laundering and corruption risks these schemes pose.

Last December, the Council of the EU reiterated that the fight against money laundering and terrorist financing remains a high priority.<sup>3</sup> If the EU is serious about this, it must adopt EU-wide legislation to regulate golden passport and visa schemes with a view to phasing them out completely.

#### RECOMMENDATIONS

- The European Commission should propose legally binding EU rules to ensure the phasing out of golden passport and visa schemes as part of a new, comprehensive approach to fighting money laundering and the financing of terrorist activities.
- The EU Member States and the European Parliament should support the adoption of **legally** binding EU requirements to ensure the **phase-out of EU golden passport and visa schemes**.
- The European Commission should, without delay, initiate **enforcement actions** against Member States offering golden passport and visa schemes that contravene existing EU law and undermine the principle of sincere cooperation and the collective security of EU nations.
- Member States should put in place measures to **rigorously review all citizenships and residence permits granted** through golden passport and visa schemes, to ensure that none have been granted to individuals associated with money laundering or terrorism finance. For any that are found to have these risks Member States should ensure their citizenship and rights to residence are immediately revoked.

#### **CYPRUS**

Cyprus boasts one of the **most lucrative and prolific golden passport and visa regimes in Europe**, having sold passports to approximately 4,000 foreign nationals since 2013. This has garnered more than €7bn for the country. Its rejection rates have always been extremely low (only 2% between 2013-2018) and remained low in 2019 (around 4%),<sup>4</sup> despite attempts in 2018 and 2019 to tighten the scheme.

The Cypriot programme has **attracted a lot of negative publicity**, with numerous scandals surrounding highly questionable recipients of the passports. Most recently, investigations by Reuters<sup>5</sup> and Politis News<sup>6</sup> alleged that relatives of Cambodia's rulers, and Malaysian financier Jho Low, a central figure in the 1MDB corruption scandal, gained access to the EU via the Cypriot golden passport programme. Since then, Cyprus's scheme has been criticised by MONEYVAL, a European money laundering watchdog, for not properly mitigating money laundering risks associated with the sale of passports.<sup>7</sup>

Cyprus has **responded by introducing and announcing further changes to the operation of its programme**, which its Minister of Interior Nicos Nouris insisted had made the Cypriot programme the strictest in Europe. Yet serious concerns remain that these measures are just a tokenistic response to public scandal, and will not prevent the Cypriot scheme being abused by more money-launderers and crooks in future.

#### **ACTIONS BY THE CYPRIOT GOVERNMENT**

- Changes to the scheme: In addition to changes introduced in 2018 including the capping of applications to 700 and the obligatory registration of private sector agents the Cypriot government put in place additional changes to the scheme in 2019<sup>9</sup>:
  - Changes relating to required investments: as well as a core investment of a minimum €2 million, an applicant must pay two donations of €75,000 each to state agencies whose job is to promote innovation/research and foster accessible housing (though an exemption is possible, if 20% of the main investment is put into a Cypriot company, including those operating in the fields of research, technology, education, health and renewable energy). Some new investment options were introduced, such as in the shipping industry, but it is no longer possible to invest in government bonds.
  - Changes relating to eligibility: Politically exposed persons (PEPs), persons under investigation (even if they have not been charged) and individuals under UN sanction are now excluded from applying. Similarly, an applicant whose citizenship application was rejected by another EU country is no longer eligible for a Cypriot passport. All applicants must also possess a Schengen visa.

- **Other relevant changes** include requirements for investment transactions to be carried out by a Cypriot bank, not in cash, and for applicants to keep the bulk of their investment in Cyprus for five years instead of the previous three.
- **Enhanced due diligence**: In April 2019, the House Finance Committee released €1.4 million<sup>10</sup> to hire specialised firms to perform due diligence on people applying for Cypriot golden passports. In August, three firms were contracted to perform these checks, Sterling Diligence, S-RM Intelligence and Risk Consulting and Kroll.<sup>11</sup>

These changes are welcome, but it remains to be seen how rigorously they will be enforced. The historic and current practice of Cypriot authorities does not inspire confidence. For example, guidelines on advertising the scheme are contained in a Code of Conduct<sup>12</sup> that has been in place since 2018. Despite this, several agents, including Henley & Partners<sup>13</sup> and Arton Capital,<sup>14</sup> still refer in their promotional materials to EU citizenship as a benefit of a Cyprus golden passport. The Code of Conduct forbids promotion of EU citizenship, and yet these agents appear to be doing so openly without being sanctioned.<sup>15</sup>

Moreover, enhanced due diligence will only apply to new citizenship applications filed as of December 2019. It is also questionable whether the funds allocated for this purpose will be sufficient to enable suitably in-depth checks.

Discussions in the Cypriot Parliament indicate that the processing of any new applications submitted after 31 January 2020 have been halted until such time as the government presents new rules governing the scheme before the Parliament. However, no immediate effect is expected from this impasse – reports suggest that the 700 passport quota for 2020 has already been fulfilled and the Government has announced that it will consider any application submitted by the end of January 2020.

#### Retrospective checks:

- In November last year, following negative publicity, the Cyprus government announced its intention to **revoke 26 golden passports**, <sup>20</sup> recognising that criteria under which the passports were granted were flawed. <sup>21</sup> However, due to a legal loophole the revocation process is currently stalled. <sup>22</sup>
- > The government also claims to be carrying out a **second round of checks on cases of naturalisation** that were finalised before the new rules came into effect in 2018.<sup>23</sup>
  However reports suggest that they are yet to identify any cases as concerning,<sup>24</sup> which raises questions as to how thoroughly these checks are being performed.
- The government also set up an ad hoc **committee tasked with among other things examining passports granted up until 2018, including problematic naturalisations,**and submitting a report to the cabinet.<sup>25</sup> However, the committee lacks an investigative function<sup>26</sup> and has been criticised by the opposition for being no more than a whitewashing exercise.<sup>27</sup>

#### **MALTA**

Since the EU took an enhanced interest in EU golden passport and visa schemes in early 2019, the Maltese authorities have **made no changes to its Individual Investor Programme (IIP)**. But **controversy surrounding the programme has not abated**. There have been several reports of Maltese golden passport holders being accused of money laundering, fraud or tax dodging crimes throughout 2019.<sup>28</sup>

'New' Maltese citizens include a businessman, Anatoly Hurgin, who has been charged with fraud in the US and with fraud, smuggling and money laundering in Israel;<sup>29</sup> Liu Zhongtian, an aluminium billionaire indicted in the US on allegations of avoiding nearly \$2 billion in American tariffs;<sup>30</sup> Boris Mints, a billionaire facing fraud charges in the UK;<sup>31</sup> Pavel Melnikov, another billionaire, who is being investigated by Finnish judicial authorities for money laundering and tax fraud, with nearly EUR 2.4 million frozen by the Finnish Courts;<sup>32</sup> and Mustafa Abdel-Wadood, who pleaded guilty to conspiracy and fraud charges in the US.<sup>33</sup> The response of Malta's golden passport authority (Identity Malta) has been weak: only in the case of Mustafa Abdel Wadood and his dependents could we find any evidence that they have started the process of revoking their Maltese citizenship.<sup>34</sup>

Another scandal revealed a lawyer from a leading citizenship-selling law firm, Chetcuti Cauchi Advisors Ltd, boasting to a prospective applicant about his connections with top Maltese government officials in a video recorded by undercover journalists, which resulted in the firm's licence being suspended.<sup>35</sup> The regulator of Malta's golden passport scheme (Office of the Regulator of the Individual Investor Programme) later concluded that there was no "indication of collusion between the Agent and the responsible Minister".<sup>36</sup>

These incidents raise questions as to whether the scheme is as rigorous as the Maltese authorities try to portray it.<sup>37</sup> At the end of 2019, the European Parliament again called on Malta to terminate its investor citizenship and residence scheme.<sup>38</sup> Voices of concern have also been heard from within Malta. In October 2019, Malta's largest bank, the Bank of Valetta as part of a derisking exercise closed accounts of clients seeking to acquire Maltese citizenship through the golden passport scheme,<sup>39</sup> indicating that it considers foreign nationals seeking to buy a Maltese passport as high risk for money laundering. In January 2020, the Maltese Chamber of Commerce called on the new Prime Minister, Robert Abela, to temporarily suspend the scheme,<sup>40</sup> and a survey conducted by MaltaToday in autumn 2019 revealed that the majority of Maltese people do not support the programme.<sup>41</sup>

#### **ACTIONS BY THE MALTESE GOVERNMENT**

#### Changes to the scheme:

The **legislation** regulating Malta's golden passport scheme **is currently being reviewed**. No changes have yet been introduced.

In its most recent annual report from October 2019, the Regulator of Malta's investor citizenship and residence programme proposed that the government introduces minor changes to the programme.<sup>43</sup> This includes amending parts of the law relating to discretionary powers of Identity Malta to consider applicants even when they are officially ineligible.<sup>44</sup>

In reality, it is possible that the government will refuse all of these proposals. More importantly, the proposed changes are merely cosmetic – they would simply enshrine the existing situation into law. The Regulator of Malta's Individual Investor Programme itself acknowledged that an element of risk would remain whatever level of due diligence was adopted. In our view the only way to eliminate inherent risks would be to end the scheme. However, this does not seem to be the plan of the **current government**, given that Prime Minister Abela and Parliamentary Secretary for Citizenship, Alex Muscat, have made it clear that they **intend to renew the programme** and that the results of a public consultation process (concluded in spring 2018) on extension of the programme and its regulatory reform have still not been made available.

#### **PORTUGAL**

Although there was a drop in the number of golden visas issued in 2019 compared to previous years, Portugal **remains one of the Member States to have granted the most EU golden visas** to investors and their families, with more than 22,000 residence permits sold since 2012.<sup>49</sup> This likely ranks Portugal among the top earners in EU's golden visa market, with €5 billion raised over the course of the programme.<sup>50</sup> **The low refusal rate** (around 5%)<sup>51</sup> and **the lack of robust checks**<sup>52</sup> makes the Residence Permit for Investment (ARI) one of the most popular golden visa programmes in the world.

**The scheme hasn't been immune to criticism**. Reports suggest that the golden visa scheme contributes to skyrocketing house prices and rising rents for locals in the two main cities, Lisbon and Porto. <sup>53</sup> More than 90% of investments through the golden visa scheme go into the property market. <sup>54</sup> Yet, although the Portuguese government has recently taken some steps to address the pressure on the property market, it has not taken any action to address the money-laundering and corruption risks inherent in the scheme.

#### **ACTIONS BY THE PORTUGUESE GOVERNMENT**

#### Changes to the scheme:

In February 2020, the Portuguese Parliament approved **changes to the State Budget**, giving the government a **mandate to reform Portugal's golden visa scheme**. 55 The main measures envisaged include:

- Stopping golden visa applicants from purchasing property in big cities such as
  Lisbon and Porto, and restricting eligible investments to the low-density regions of
  the interior of the country and the autonomous regions of Madeira and the Azores;
- An increase in the minimum value of investments and the number of jobs to be created through them;
- Encouraging investment in urban regeneration, cultural heritage, activities of high environmental or social value, productive investment and job creation.

As property investments in Lisbon and Porto currently account for about two-thirds of property purchases by golden visa holders, these changes could have a significant impact on the scheme.<sup>56</sup> But they will require further governmental action to become effective, and as the measures have been delayed until 2021,<sup>57</sup> there are concerns that little will change.

Furthermore, the proposed measures do not even attempt to directly address the corruption and money laundering risks that are associated with the programme.<sup>58</sup> There are no plans to tighten the scheme through enhanced due diligence, operational integrity or transparency.

- In January 2019 the government **extended the golden visa programme with an additional 'green visa programme'** the aim of which is to enable foreign investors to obtain a green visa by investing €500,000 or more in organic agriculture, ecotourism, renewable energy and other environmental projects that help to cut carbon emissions. <sup>59</sup> At the same time, lawmakers rejected proposals to end the golden visa programme. This indicates that Portugal is not heeding the inherent risks posed by their golden visa programme which suggests phase out is a better path to pursue.
- Calls for increased transparency of the Portugal's golden visa scheme: In November 2019, the Administrative Court of Lisbon upheld a subpoena filed by Transparency International Portugal to force the Ministry of Internal Affairs to disclose public interest data about the golden visa programme. This includes information on the number of applications rejected since the beginning of the programme, broken down by applicants' country of origin, and the number of jobs created by beneficiaries of the programme. Transparency International Portugal says they have received some but not all of this information.

#### **DEVELOPMENTS AT THE EU LEVEL**

The EU golden passports and visas industry is still going strong, despite efforts in early 2019 by the European Commission to raise the awareness of the risks, and the European Parliament's calls for a phase-out of all existing EU schemes. No Member State has ended its investor citizenship or investor residence schemes – in fact, some have hit new highs in terms of the number of applications approved. In Spain and Greece, for example, 2019 saw the highest number of golden residence permits ever sold to wealthy investors. Greece was even considering joining Cyprus, Malta and Bulgaria in setting up a golden passport (citizenship by investment) programme in 2020, though this idea seems to have been dropped for now, following the scandal that met the Cypriot programme at the end of last year. We could not find any evidence that Bulgaria has done anything to end its investor citizenship programme, the despite announcing its intention to do so in January 2019.

These developments indicate that the **measures** that have been **proposed and taken by EU institutions fall short** of addressing the level of risk that the Commission itself identified as being associated with these schemes.

#### **RESPONSE OF THE EUROPEAN COMMISSION**

- Serious concerns expressed by the European Commission over golden passport and visa schemes in relevant reports:
  - In January 2019, the EC published its first ever report dedicated to investor citizenship and residence schemes. 68 This:
    - confirmed that golden passports and visas pose risks to the EU as a whole, particularly in terms of security, money laundering, corruption, and the circumvention of EU rules on tax evasion and avoidance;
    - outlined how shortcomings in the governance of the schemes and the lack of transparency with which they operate exacerbate these risk; and
    - most importantly, identified that risks are "inherent" to these schemes and "not always sufficiently mitigated by the measures taken by Member States". 69

The report included actions of a non-legally binding nature, the most significant being the establishment of a group of Member States experts<sup>70</sup> to develop a common set of 'security checks' and guidance on the operation of golden passport and visa schemes. The Commission also committed to consider taking enforcement action where issues of compliance with EU law arise.

In July 2019, the EC for the first time included golden passport and visa schemes in its two-yearly Supranational Risk Assessment of EU money laundering and terrorism financing risk:

- It highlighted golden passports and visas as a 'new product or sector' posing money laundering and terrorist financing risks to the EU,<sup>71</sup> and
- It identified them as posing 'significant' to 'very significant' levels of threat and vulnerability for money laundering and terrorist financing.<sup>72</sup>
- ► High-level commitments to fight against golden passport and visa schemes: Both the Commissioner for Justice, Didier Reynders, and Vice-President for Values and Transparency, Věra Jourová, recognised the money laundering and corruption risks of golden passport and visa schemes, and expressed their commitment to fight against the market in European citizenship. While Vice-President Jourová agreed that it is time to phase out the schemes, she suggested that EU competence to act in this area is limited. During the European Parliament discussion on the Rule of Law in Malta last December, however, Commissioner Reynders discussed the possibility of introducing legislation. It
- Action against individual Member States: Having criticised the schemes in its January 2019 report, eleven months later and following several scandals the European Commission sent letters to Malta and Cyprus about their schemes, asking for a response by 6 January 2020. 5 Both countries have responded and the Commission is currently analysing their replies.

#### **RESPONSE OF THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT**

- In March 2019, in its **Report on financial crimes, tax evasion and tax avoidance**, the European Parliament called on Member States to phase out all existing golden passport and visa schemes. Meanwhile, the Commission was called upon to rigorously monitor the implementation of due diligence on applicants and ensuring better data collection and information exchange among Member States.
- ▶ In December 2019, the European Parliament **called again on Malta** to terminate its investor citizenship and residence scheme.<sup>77</sup>

#### RESPONSE OF THE EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COMMITTEE

▶ In its **opinion on EU golden passport and visa** schemes, adopted on 30 October 2019, the European Economic and Social Committee reiterated that EU citizenship should not be for sale, called on Member States to phase out the schemes and urged the EC to monitor the schemes closely and to enforce EU rules where applicable.<sup>78</sup>

#### RESPONSE OF THE EU MEMBER STATES (COUNCIL OF THE EU)

On 5 December 2019, the EU finance ministers (ECOFIN Council) recognised the findings of the Commissions supranational risk assessment, and tasked Member States with referring to these

findings while carrying out the risk assessments required by the EU anti-money laundering directive.<sup>79</sup>

**Germany**, one of the few Member States that does not have a golden passport or visa scheme, has already put this into action – its **first national risk assessment** of money laundering and terrorism financing risks, published in October 2019, identified golden passport and visa schemes, specifically referencing those run by Malta and Cyprus, as money laundering risks for Germany.<sup>80</sup>

The **group of Member States experts** set up by the Commission in April 2019 met four times last year but failed to adopt any policies, despite having a clear deadline of the end of 2019 to do so.<sup>81</sup> As any guidance produced by the group would not be legally binding and could only include suggestions for Member States to follow, we are not hopeful that it will have much of an impact.

#### CONCLUSION

Golden passport and visa programmes are a weak point in the defence of the European Union against global money laundering and terrorist financing. While there is tough talk about phasing out these money-for-passport schemes, little concrete action has followed, allowing criminals and the corrupt to escape justice in other parts of the world and to buy their way in to lucrative European-wide markets.

Cyprus, Malta and Portugal are three of the most vulnerable EU Member States, all rocked by scandals surrounding their golden passport and visa schemes, all scrutinised by EU bodies and directed to clean up their acts, yet none of them has yet taken decisive action to shut down these programmes.

It is time for the EU to act and ensure that all Member States end a practice that rolls out the red carpet for the super-rich and corrupt.

www.globalwitness.org

GLOBAL WITNESS

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Transparency International/Global Witness, European Getaway, Inside the Murky World of Golden Visas, October 2018. Available at: https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/corruption-and-money-laundering/european-getaway/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> European Commission, Report from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, Investor Citizenship and Residence Schemes in the European Union, COM(2019) 12 final, 23 January 2019. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/com\_2019\_12\_final\_report.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Council Conclusions on strategic priorities on anti-money laundering and countering the financing of terrorism (14823/19), 5 December 2019, paragraph 1. Available at: http://data.consilium.europa.eu/doc/document/ST-14823-2019-INIT/en/pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Ηρώς Ευθυμίου, Σπάνιες οι απορρίψεις επενδυτών στη «διάτρητη διαδικασία», Stockwatch, 14 November 2019. Available at: https://www.stockwatch.com.cy/el/article/ktimatagorakataskeyes-oikonomia/spanies-oi-aporripseis-ependyton-sti-diatritidiadikasia?utm\_source=dlvr.it&utm\_medium=twitter

<sup>5</sup> Baldwin, C. & A. R.C. Marshall, Special Report: Khmer Riche - How relatives and allies of Cambodia's leader amassed wealth overseas, Reuters, 16 October 2019. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/cambodia-hunsen-wealth/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Διονύσης Διονυσίου, Κυπριακό διαβατήριο στον Jho Taek Low – Ίσως ο πλέον καταζητούμενος επιχειρηματίας στον πλανήτη, Politis News, 3 November 2019, available at: https://politis.com.cy/politis-news/kypros/kypriako-diavatirio-ston-jho-taek-low-isos-o-pleonkatazitoymenos-epicheirimatias-ston-planiti/; and Flyint, N., Malaysian 1MDB Fugitive Became Cypriot Citizen in 2015, OCCRP, 4  $November\ 2019,\ available\ at\ https://www.occrp.org/en/27-ccwatch/cc-watch-briefs/11047-malaysian-1mdb-fugitive-became-cypriotents. A substitution of the property of the$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> MONEYVAL, Council of Europe, *Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures* Cyprus, Fifth Round Mutual Evaluation Report (MONEYVAL(2019)27), December 2019. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/anti-moneylaundering-and-counter-terrorist-financing-measures-cyprus-/16809c3c47

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Mandraud, I., A Chypre, le scandale des « passeports en or », Le Monde, 10 January 2020. Available at: https://www.lemonde.fr/international/article/2020/01/10/a-chypre-le-scandale-des-passeports-en-or 6025430 3210.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> PWC, Private Wealth Services Update – Cyprus Investment Programme, Newsletter, March 2019, available at: https://www.pwc.com.cy/en/publications/assets/cyprus-investment-programme-newsletter-april-2019.pdf; Christou, J., Cabinet orders probe into golden passports for Cambodian elites (Updated), CyprusMail, 23 October 2019, available at: https://cyprusmail.com/2019/10/23/cabinet-orders-probe-into-golden-passports-for-cambodian-elites/; Baldwin, C. & A. R.C. Marshall, Special Report: Khmer Riche - How relatives and allies of Cambodia's leader amassed wealth overseas, Reuters, 16 October 2019, available at: https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/cambodia-hunsen-wealth/; Mandraud, I., A Chypre, le scandale des « passeports en or », Le Monde, 10 January 2020, available at: https://www.lemonde.fr/international/article/2020/01/10/a-chypre-le-scandale-des-

passeports-en-or\_6025430\_3210.html

<sup>10</sup> Psyllides, G., House releases funds for tougher checks on passport buyers, CyprusMail, 15 April 2019. Available at: https://cyprusmail.com/2019/04/15/house-releases-funds-for-tougher-checks-on-passport-buyers/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Hazou, E., Enhanced due diligence checks for passport by investment applicants, CyprusMail, 29 October 2019, available at: https://cyprus-mail.com/2019/10/29/enhanced-due-diligence-checks-for-passport-by-investment-applicants/; https://knews.kathimerini.com.cy/en/news/three-international-firms-to-perform-due-diligence-checks-for-people-granted-citizenship-life and the state of the sta

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Cyprus Investment Programme, Code of Conduct, May 2019. Available at: http://cipregistry.mof.gov.cy/docs/CODE\_OF\_CONDUCT\_en.pdf?1583861085

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> See for example the promotional video of Henley & Partners referring to EU citizenship as a benefit of the scheme and displaying EU  $symbols, which is prohibited under the Code of Conduct: \\ https://www.henleyglobal.com/citizenship-cyprus-overview/.$ 

Arton Capital's website on Cypriot investment programme refers to unrestricted right to live, work and study in Europe as the benefit of the programme (https://www.artoncapital.com/global-citizen-programs/cyprus/)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Mandraud, I., A Chypre, le scandale des « passeports en or », Le Monde, 10 January 2020, available at: https://www.lemonde.fr/international/article/2020/01/10/a-chypre-le-scandale-des-passeports-en-or\_6025430\_3210.html; Reuters in Athens, Cyprus to strip 26 'golden' passports given to investors, The Guardian, 6 November 2019, available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/nov/06/cyprus-to-strip-26-golden-passports-given-to-investors

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Hazou, E., Enhanced due diligence checks for passport by investment applicants, CyprusMail, 29 October 2019, available at: https://cyprus-mail.com/2019/10/29/enhanced-due-diligence-checks-for-passport-by-investment-applicants/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Nesheim, C., Cyprus to Enshrine CIP in Law and Put Applications on Hold in the Meantime, Investment Migration Insider, 12 February 2020, available at: https://www.imidaily.com/europe/cyprus-to-enshrine-cip-in-law-and-put-applications-on-hold-in-the-meantime/; Ηρώς Ευθυμίου, Μπλόκο βουλής στην παραχώρηση χρυσών διαβατηρίων, Stockwatch, 10 February 2020, available at: https://www.stockwatch.com.cy/el/article/ktimatagorakataskeyes-oikonomia/mploko-voylis-stin-parahorisi-hrysondiavatirion?utm source=dlvr.it&utm medium=twitter

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Παναγιώτη Ρουγκάλα, «*Sold out» τα διαβατήρια για το 2019 και το 2020*, Η ΚΑΘΗΜΕΡΙΝΗ, 14 November 2019, available at:

https://www.kathimerini.com.cy/gr/oikonomiki/oikonomia/sold-out-ta-diabatiria-gia-to-2019-kai-to-2020

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Ministry of Interior, Announcements, 11 February 2020,

http://www.moi.gov.cy/moi/moi.nsf/All/66C967A9BEA070E6C225850B003433AF?OpenDocument

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Georgiou, G. and P. Tugwell, Cyprus to Pull Citizenship for People Who Got Passports by Investing, Bloomberg, 6 November 2019. Available at: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-11-06/cyprus-to-pull-citizenship-for-26-who-got-passports-by-investing <sup>21</sup> Kambas, M., *Cyprus' plan to strip citizenship stalls in legal vacuum*, Reuters, 10 February 2020. Available at:

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-cyprus-citizenship/cyprus-plan-to-strip-citizenship-stalls-in-legal-vacuum-idUSKBN20427M

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Kambas, M., *Ibid.*; Αντώνης Αντωνίου, *Κόλλησαν οι ανακλήσεις διαβατηρίων -Κενό στον νόμο*, Philenews, 2 February 2020, available at:

https://www.philenews.com/oikonomia/kypros/article/868087/kollisan-oi-anakliseis-diabatirion-keno-ston-nomo <sup>23</sup> BBC News, *Cyprus strips 'golden' passports from 26 investors*, 7 November 2019, available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/worldeurope-50331697; Hazou, E., Akel accuses government of whitewash over passports, CyprusMail, 11 February 2020, available at: https://cyprus-mail.com/2020/02/11/akel-accuses-government-of-whitewash-over-passports/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Αντώνης Αντωνίου, *Κόλλησαν οι ανακλήσεις διαβατηρίων -Κενό στον νόμο,* Philenews, 2 February 2020. Available at: https://www.philenews.com/oikonomia/kypros/article/868087/kollisan-oi-anakliseis-diabatirion-keno-ston-nomo

```
<sup>25</sup> Hazou, E., Opposition in uproar over limited scope of government committee on naturalisations (Updated), CyprusMail, 11 November
2019, available at: https://cyprus-mail.com/2019/11/11/diko-seeks-independent-probe-into-passport-sales/; Hazou, E., Akel accuses
government of whitewash over passports, CyprusMail, 11 February 2020, available at: https://cyprus-mail.com/2020/02/11/akel-accuses-
government-of-whitewash-over-passports/; Ηρώς Ευθυμίου, Σε δύο άξονες οι εισηγήσεις για διαβατήρια, Stockwatch, 17 February 2020,
available at: https://www.stockwatch.com.cy/el/article/ktimatagorakataskeyes-oikonomia/se-dyo-axones-oi-eisigiseis-gia-diavatiria <sup>26</sup> Hazou, E., Opposition in uproar over limited scope of government committee on naturalisations (Updated), CyprusMail, 11 November
201. Available at: https://cyprus-mail.com/2019/11/11/diko-seeks-independent-probe-into-passport-sales/
<sup>27</sup> Hazou, E., Akel accuses government of whitewash over passports, CyprusMail, 11 February 2020, available at: https://cyprus-
mail.com/2020/02/11/akel-accuses-government-of-whitewash-over-passports/
<sup>28</sup> Micallef, K., Henley and Partners earned €36m in commissions from passport scheme, Times of Malta, 27 January 2020, available at:
https://timesofmalta.com/articles/view/henley-and-partners-earned-36m-from-passport-scheme-since-2014.766347; Taylor, A. E.,
'Rigorous system in place', Identity Malta says despite arrests, The Shift, 17 September 2019, available at:
https://theshiftnews.com/2019/09/17/rigorous-system-in-place-identity-malta-says-despite-arrests/; Taylor, A. E., Fifth Malta cash-for-
passports client charged with financial crime this year, The Shift, 18 October 2019, available at:
https://theshiftnews.com/2019/10/18/fifth-malta-cash-for-passports-client-charged-with-financial-crime-this-year/
<sup>29</sup> U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, SEC Charges Intelligence Communications Company and Top Executives with Defrauding
Merger Investors, 20 June 2019, available at: https://www.sec.gov/litigation/litreleases/2019/lr24505.htm;
Neate, R., London ballroom hosts showcase event for 'golden passports', The Guardian, 16 November 2019, available at:
https://www.theguardian.com/news/2019/nov/16/london-ballroom-hosts-showcase-event-for-golden-passports; Appelgren, C., Amnesty
bid to revoke licence for the Israeli spyware company linked to Maltese citizen, The Shift, 21 January 2020, available at:
https://theshiftnews.com/2020/01/21/amnesty-bid-to-revoke-licence-for-the-israeli-spyware-company-linked-to-maltese-citizen/;
Micallef, K., Bought Maltese passport, given right to vote through false declaration - PN MP, Times of Malta, 24 October 2019, available at:
https://timesofmalta.com/articles/view/bought-maltese-passport-given-right-to-vote-through-false-declaration. 744429
<sup>30</sup> Caruana, C., Chinese billionaire with Maltese passport indicted in the US, Times of Malta, 1 August 2019, available at:
https://timesofmalta.com/articles/view/chinese-billionaire-with-maltese-passport-indicted-in-us.726178; Shubber, K., US accuses Chinese
billionaire of evading aluminium tariffs, Financial Times, 1 August 2019, available at: https://www.ft.com/content/7a7db298-b3af-11e9-
8cb2-799a3a8cf37b; Frosch, D. and S. Patterson, Chinese Billionaire Indicted on Charges of Evading Nearly $2 Billion in Tariffs, The Wall
Street Journal, 31 July 2019, available at: https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinese-billionaire-indicted-in-u-s-in-alleged-tariff-evasion-
scheme-11564586470; United States Department of Justice, Federal Indictment Alleges Scheme to Avoid Payment of $1.8 Billion in Anti-
Dumping Duties on Chinese Aluminum Imported as 'Pallets', 31 July 2019, available at: https://www.justice.gov/usao-cdca/pr/federal-
indictment-alleges-scheme-avoid-payment-18-billion-anti-dumping-duties-chinese
<sup>31</sup> Taylor, A. E., 'Rigorous system in place', Identity Malta says despite arrests, The Shift, 17 September 2019, available at:
https://theshiftnews.com/2019/09/17/rigorous-system-in-place-identity-malta-says-despite-arrests/; Seddon, M., High Court bars Otkritie
co-founder from disposing of assets, Financial Times, 12 July 2019, available at: https://www.ft.com/content/4f42e426-a4b5-11e9-974c-
ad1c6ab5efd1
<sup>32</sup> Yle, Tuesday's papers: German terror suspects linked to Soldier of Odin, tax fraud and a sinking apartment block in Tampere, 18 February
2020. available at:
https://yle.fi/uutiset/osasto/news/tuesdays\_papers\_german\_terror\_suspects\_linked\_to\_soldier\_of\_odin\_tax\_fraud\_and\_a\_sinking\_apart
ment_block_in_tampere/11213895; Helsingin Sanomat, Airiston Helmen takana olevalta venäläis-mieheltä vakuus-takavarikkoon yli 2
miljoonaa euroa, 17 February 2020, available at: https://www.hs.fi/kotimaa/art-2000006410365.html; Cilia, J., Russian Man With Maltese
Passport At Centre Of €10 Million European Money Laundering Scheme, Lovin Malta, 24 September 2018, available at:
https://lovinmalta.com/news/news-international/russian-man-with-maltese-passport-at-centre-of-10-million-european-money-
laundering-scheme/; Yle, Yle examines Russian businessman behind Turku firm suspected of money laundering, 26 September 2018,
https://yle.fi/uutiset/osasto/news/yle_examines_russian_businessman_behind_turku_firm_suspected_of_money_laundering/10424822;
Higgins, A., On a Tiny Finnish Island, a Helipad, 9 Piers — and the Russian Military?, The New York Times, 31 October 2018, available at:
https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/31/world/europe/sakkiluoto-finland-russian-military.html
<sup>33</sup> Cooper, L. and S. Clark, Ex-Abraaj Executive Pleads Guilty to Racketeering, Fraud, The Wall Street Journal, 28 June 2019, available at:
https://www.wsj.com/articles/ex-abraaj-executive-pleads-guilty-to-racketeering-fraud-11561742457?mod=searchresults&page=1&pos=7;
Pierson, B., Former Abraaj executive pleads guilty to U.S. charges, Reuters, 28 June 2019, available at: https://uk.reuters.com/article/us-
abraaj-usa-crime/former-abraaj-executive-pleads-guilty-to-u-s-charges-idUKKCN1TT2OM
<sup>34</sup> Taylor, A. E., Identity Malta says Mustafa Abdel Wadood's citizenship will be revoked, The Shift, 9 August 2019. Available at:
https://theshiftnews.com/2019/08/09/identity-malta-says-mustafa-abdel-wadoods-citizenship-will-be-revoked/
<sup>35</sup> Diacono, T., Undercover Journalist Tries To Buy Maltese Passport, Gets Told By Lawyer He Is Old Friends With Prime Minister, Lovin
Malta, 23 September 2019, available at: https://lovinmalta.com/news/undercover-journalist-tries-to-buy-maltese-passport-gets-told-by-
lawyer-he-is-old-friends-with-prime-minister/; Times of Malta, Watch: Leaked footage shows passport lawyer's meeting with undercover
reporters, 12 October 2019, available at: https://timesofmalta.com/articles/view/watch-leaked-footage-shows-passport-lawyers-meeting-
with-undercover.741546; Carabott, S., French TV show about Malta's passport scheme and Paceville boss taken offline, Times of Malta, 25
November 2019, available at: https://timesofmalta.com/articles/view/french-tv-show-about-maltas-passport-scheme-and-paceville-boss-
taken.752578; Bonnici, J., EXCLUSIVE: The Other Side Of The Maltese Lawyer's Passport Sting: Chetcuti Cauchi Speaks Up After Acquiring
Unedited Footage, Lovin Malta, 24 January 2020, available at: https://lovinmalta.com/news/exclusive-the-other-side-of-the-maltese-
lawyers-passport-sting-chetcuti-cauchi-speaks-up-after-acquiring-unedited-footage/
36 Office of the Regulator of the Individual Investor Programme (ORiip), Analysis of IIP Applications presented by Chetcuti Cauchi
\label{lem:advocates} \textit{Advocates}, \textit{8} \ \text{November}. \ \textit{Available at: https://iip.gov.mt/2019/11/12/analysis-of-iip-applications-presented-by-chetcuti-cauchi-advocates/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/processes/pr
<sup>37</sup> The official website of the programme claims that "Malta adopts a very stringent due diligence process in order to make sure that only
reputable applicants are admitted to its exclusive citizenship programme." (See the website of the Individual Investor Programme,
available at https://iip.gov.mt/individual-investor-program/ (accessed on 23 March 2020))
```

GLOBAL WITNESS

38 European Parliament, The Rule of Law in Malta, after the recent revelations around the murder of Daphne Caruana Galizia, European

Parliament resolution of 18 December 2019 (2019/2954(RSP)) (P9\_TA-PROV(2019)0103), paragraph 12. Available at:

https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-9-2019-0103\_EN.html

```
<sup>39</sup> Grech, H., BOV says de-risking follows "international best practices", The Malta Business Observer, Issue 103, 31 October 2019, p. 3. Available at: <a href="https://issuu.com/contenthousegroup/docs/business_observer_october_31__2019">https://issuu.com/contenthousegroup/docs/business_observer_october_31__2019</a>
<sup>40</sup> Caruana, C., Suspend cash-for-passports scheme, business lobby tells PM, Times of Malta, 17 January 2020. Available at:
```

https://timesof malta.com/articles/view/suspend-cash-for-passports-scheme-business-lobby-tells-pm.764169

At Sansone, K., Majority disagree with sale of Maltese citizenship, show strong support for road widening, MaltaToday, 8 October. Available

at:

https://www.maltatoday.com.mt/news/data\_and\_surveys/97863/majority\_disagree\_with\_sale\_of\_maltese\_citizenship\_show\_strong\_su pport\_for\_road\_widening\_#.XjeD4Gj7Q2w

<sup>42</sup> Office of the Regulator of Individual Investor Programme (ORiip), Sixth Annual Report on the Individual Investor Programme of the Government of Malta (1st July 2018 – 30th June 2019), November 2019, p. 50. Available at:

https://oriip.gov.mt/en/Documents/Reports/Annual%20Report%202019.pdf. See also the website of the Public Consultation on Individual Investor Programme (available at:

https://meae.gov.mt/en/Public\_Consultations/OPM/Pages/Consultations/IndividualInvestorProgramme.aspx (accessed on 23 March 2020))

<sup>43</sup> ORiip, *Ibid.*, p. 41-42.

<sup>44</sup> ORiip, *Ibid.*, p. 41-42.

<sup>45</sup> ORiip, *Ibid.*, p. 37; Micallef, K., *Henley and Partners earned €36m in commissions from passport scheme*, Times of Malta, 27 January 2020, available at: https://timesofmalta.com/articles/view/henley-and-partners-earned-36m-from-passport-scheme-since-2014.766347 
<sup>46</sup> Nesheim, C., *Malta IIP Not Going Anywhere, New PM Affirms – Opposition to Sit Out Regulator-Appointment*, Investment Migration Insider, 3 February 2020. Available at: https://www.imidaily.com/europe/malta-iip-not-going-anywhere-new-pm-affirms-opposition-to-sit out regulator appointment/

sit-out-regulator-appointment/

<sup>47</sup> Micallef, K., *Passport applicants may need to spend more on property*, Times of Malta, 16 February 2020. Available at: https://timesofmalta.com/articles/view/passport-applicants-may-need-to-spend-more-on-property.771167

<sup>48</sup> Website of the Public Consultation on Individual Investor Programme indicates that the outcome report with refence to this Public Consultation is not yet available (available at:

https://meae.gov.mt/en/Public\_Consultations/OPM/Pages/Consultations/IndividualInvestorProgramme.aspx (accessed on 23 March 2020))

<sup>49</sup> Serviço de Estrangeiros e Fronteiras (SEF), *Residence Permit for Investment Activity*, available at: https://www.sef.pt/pt/Documents/ARI%20CUMULATIVO\_2012-FEV2020.pdf (February 2020) and https://www.sef.pt/pt/pages/conteudo-dotalba.aspx?pt/pt/202

<sup>50</sup> Serviço de Estrangeiros e Fronteiras (SEF), *Residence Permit for Investment Activity*, February 2020. Available at: https://www.sef.pt/pt/Documents/ARI%20CUMULATIVO 2012-FEV2020.pdf

<sup>51</sup> Calculated based on information received by the Transparency International Portugal from the Ministry of Home Affairs in December 2019 (8125 residence permits were granted by 30 November 2019, while 414 applications were rejected). Note that CIP Journal states that SEF had refused 677 golden visas applications up to August 2019 based on an interview with SEF (CIP Journal, SEF refused 677 Golden visas for investment activity, 25 September 2019, available at: https://citizenshipbyinvestment.ch/index.php/2019/09/25/sef-refused-677-golden-visas-for-investment-activity/).

golden-visas-for-investment-activity/).

52 Transparency International/Global Witness, European Getaway, Inside the Murky World of Golden Visas, October 2018, p. 36-39.

Available at: https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/corruption-and-money-laundering/european-getaway/

<sup>53</sup> Almeida, H., *Europe's Hottest Property Market Is Getting Too Hot for Some*, Bloomberg, 19 September 2019, available at: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2019-09-19/portugal-is-europe-s-hottest-property-market-too-hot-for-some; Waldersee, V., *Portugal to review 'golden visa' scheme in bid to create new jobs*, Reuters, 28 October 2019, available at: https://www.reuters.com/article/portugal-golden-visa/portugal-to-review-golden-visa-scheme-in-bid-to-create-new-jobs-

<sup>54</sup> Serviço de Estrangeiros e Fronteiras (SEF), *Residence Permit for Investment Activity*, February 2020. Available at: https://www.sef.pt/pt/Documents/ARI%20CUMULATIVO\_2012-FEV2020.pdf

Tiago, L. and D. Fernandes, *Portugal: End of 'Golden visas' in Lisbon, Porto approved*, Lusa, 5 February, available at: https://www.lusa.pt/article/4NJ4~XHXqotHRYlwlfi5zMSZM5iuSl1/portugal-end-of-golden-visas-in-lisbon-porto-approved?utm\_source=EURACTIV&utm\_campaign=a611cc18dc-The\_Capitals\_COPY\_02&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=0\_c59e2fd7a9-a611cc18dc-116237555; Tavares, R., *Vistos gold vão passar a ser apenas para investimentos no interior*, Observador, 27 January 2020, available at: https://observador.pt/2020/01/27/vistos-gold-vao-passar-a-ser-apenas-para-investimentos-no-interior/; Público, *PS reserva "vistos gold" por investimento imobiliário ao interior e regiões autónomas*, 27 January 2020, available at: https://www.publico.pt/2020/01/27/politica/noticia/ps-limita-vistos-gold-municipios-interior-regioes-autonomas-1901909

Wise, P., Portugal set to curb tax breaks for wealthy foreigners, Financial Times, 28 January. Available at: https://www.ft.com/content/88f3b958-41ee-11ea-a047-eae9bd51ceba

<sup>57</sup> Bruxo, M., *Golden Visa: no changes until next year and "no reason to cancel deals"*, Portugal Resident, 11 February 2020, available at: https://www.portugalresident.com/golden-visa-no-changes-until-next-year-and-no-reason-to-cancel-deals/; Essential Business, *Government backtracks on Golden Visa restrictions*, 11 February 2020, available at: https://www.essential-business.pt/2020/02/11/government-backtracks-on-golden-visa-restrictions/

Transparency International/Global Witness, *European Getaway, Inside the Murky World of Golden Visas*, October 2018, p. 36-39. Available at: https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/corruption-and-money-laundering/european-getaway/

<sup>59</sup> Bugge, A. and J. Stonestreet (editing), *Portuguese parliament widens residency scheme with 'green visas*', Reuters, 11 January 2019, available at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-portugal-visas/portuguese-parliament-widens-residency-scheme-with-green-visas-idUSKCN1P51RK; The Portugal News, *Portugal unveils the Green Visa*, 17 January 2019, available at: https://www.theportugalnews.com/news/portugal-unveils-the-green-visa/48045

Transparency International Portugal, *Ministry of Internal Affairs admits not having essential data on the Golden Visa scheme*, 3 January 2020. Available at: https://transparencia.pt/ti-portugal-wins-lawsuit-against-portuguese-government-for-information-on-gold-visas/

Investment Migration Insider reported in October 2019 that available data from half-year approval numbers indicate that 2019 would be a record year for investor residence schemes in Europe (Nesheim, C., *Record Year for Residence by Investment in Europe in 2019*, Investment Migration Insider, 21 October 2019, available at: https://www.imidaily.com/editors-picks/preliminary-data-points-to-record-

GLOBAL WITNESS

vear-for-residence-by-investment-in-europe-in-2019/).

 $https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/minutes\_of\_the\_group\_of\_member\_state\_experts\_on\_investor\_schemes\_of\_2\_october\_2019.$ pdf); расен Николов, *България ще запази продажбата на паспорти срещу чужди инвестиции*, EURACTIV Bulgaria, 2 October 2019, available at:

https://euractiv.bg/section/%D0%BF%D1%80%D0%B0%D0%B2%D0%BE%D1%81%D1%8A%D0%B4%D0%B8%D0%B5-%D0%B8-%D0% %D0%B2%D1%8A%D1%82%D1%80%D0%B5%D1%88%D0%B5%D0%BD-

%D1%80%D0%B5%D0%B4/news/%D0%B1%D1%8A%D0%BB%D0%B3%D0%B0%D1%80%D0%B8%D1%8F-%D1%89%D0%B5-%D0%B7%D0%B0%D0%BF%D0%B0%D0%B7%D0%B8-

%D0%BF%D0%B0%D1%81%D0%BF/

 $https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/supranational\_risk\_assessment\_of\_the\_money\_laundering\_and\_terrorist\_financing\_risks\_affections. The properties of the properties$ ting\_the\_union\_-\_annex.pdf

GLOBAL WITNESS

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Nesheim, C., Spain's Golden Visa Program Now Bigger Than Portugal's After Record 2019, Investment Migration Insider, 10 March 2020.

Available at: https://www.imidaily.com/europe/spains-golden-visa-program-now-bigger-than-portugals-after-record-2019/
<sup>63</sup> Enterprise Greece, *Residence Permits*, 1 February 2020. Available at: https://www.enterprisegreece.gov.gr/en/greece-today/living-ingreece/residence-permits

64 CIP Journal, *Greece citizenship scheme limited to 200 naturalizations per year*, 12 September 2019, available at:

https://citizenshipbyinvestment.ch/index.php/2019/09/12/greece-citizenship-scheme-limited-to-200-naturalizations-annually/; Philenews/Insider, Ανησυχία για το κυπριακό επενδυτικό πρόγραμμα, 26 August 2019, available at:

https://www.philenews.com/oikonomia/kypros/article/766661/anisychia-ga-to-kypriako-ependytiko-progamma <sup>65</sup> Hope, K., Greece woos the wealthy with plan for 'non-dom' tax breaks, Financial Times, 5 December 2019. Available at: https://www.ft.com/content/464cd2c2-16a8-11ea-9ee4-11f260415385

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> At the third meeting of the Group of Member State experts on Investor Citizenship and Residence Schemes in the EU, Bulgaria "informed that discussions among its working group set up to look into the abolishment of the investor citizenship had resulted in a draft proposal under discussion in its Council of Ministers, whereby changes would be made to the investment options available under its investor citizenship scheme" (European Commission, Minutes of the Third meeting of the Group of Member State experts on Investor Citizenship and Residence Schemes in the EU, Brussels, 2 October, 11 December 2019, p.1, available at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Tsolova T. and G. Jones, *Bulgaria plans to end passport-for-sale scheme*, Reuters, 22 January 2019. Available at: https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-eu-passports-bulgaria-idUKKCN1PG1P3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> European Commission, Report from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, Investor Citizenship and Residence Schemes in the European Union (COM(2019) 12 final), 23 January 2019. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/com\_2019\_12\_final\_report.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> European Commission, COM(2019) 12 final, op. cit., p 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> European Commission, *COM(2019) 12 final*, op. cit., p 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> European Commission, Report from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council on the assessment of the risk of money laundering and terrorist financing affecting the internal market and relating to cross-border activities COM(2019) 370 final. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/supranational risk assessment of the money laundering and terrorist financing risks affec ting the union.pdf

European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document, Accompanying the Report from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council on the assessment of the risk of money laundering and terrorist financing affecting the internal market and relating to cross-border activities SWD(2019) 650 final, p. 251; available at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Hearing of Commissioner-designate Didier Reynders (European Parliament, 2 October 2019, available at: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/hearings2019/commission-hearings-2019/20190910STO60736/didier-reynders-belgium (at 12:07:15)); Hearing of Vice President-designate Věra Jourová (European Parliament, 7 October 2019, available at: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/hearings2019/commission-hearings-2019/20190910STO60712/vera-jourova-czech-republic (at 15:07:38)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> European Parliament, The Rule of Law in Malta, after the recent revelations around the murder of Daphne Caruana Galizia (debate), 17  $December\ 2019.\ Available\ at:\ https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/CRE-9-2019-12-17-ITM-002\_EN.html$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Based on the reports in the media, the letter to Maltese authorities sought clarification on whether the government has acted on the aspects of the ECB report stating that when foreign nationals seeking to buy passports under the scheme opened an account at Bank of Valletta, the bank registered them as Maltese citizens, which reduced their risk profile. The letter to Cyprus government sought clarification of a government decision in November to revoke the Cypriot citizenship of 26 individuals who were granted it under the country's investor scheme; the EC asked whether the government would investigate "possible misconduct" in these cases and how it intended to prevent people with high-risk profiles from getting passports in the future. See Guarascio, F., EU pressures Malta over Bank of Valletta 'golden passport' clients, Reuters, 2 December 2019, available at: https://uk.reuters.com/article/malta-bank-of-valletta-eupassports/eu-pressures-malta-over-bank-of-valletta-golden-passport-clients-idUKL8N28C2H7

The European Parliament, European Parliament resolution of 26 March 2019 on financial crimes, tax evasion and tax avoidance

<sup>(2018/2121(</sup>INI)), available at: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2019-0240\_EN.html. EP also reiterated its concerns over the golden visas and passports schemes, emphasising that in addition to carrying a risk of devaluing the concept of EU citizenship, and the potential for corruption, money laundering and tax evasion, "the opaqueness surrounding the origin of the money" for these passports and visas "has significantly increased the political, economic and security risks for European countries".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> European Parliament, *The Rule of Law in Malta, after the recent revelations around the murder of Daphne Caruana Galizia*, European Parliament resolution of 18 December 2019 (2019/2954(RSP)) (P9\_TA-PROV(2019)0103), paragraph 12. Available at: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-9-2019-0103 EN.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> European Economic and Social Committee, Opinion: Investor Citizenship and Residence Schemes in the EU (SOC/618-EESC-2019), 30 October 2019. Available at: https://www.eesc.europa.eu/en/our-work/opinions-information-reports/opinions/investor-citizenship-and-

residence-schemes-european-union
<sup>79</sup> Council Conclusions on strategic priorities on anti-money laundering and countering the financing of terrorism (14823/19), 5 December 2019, paragraph 9. Available at: http://data.consilium.europa.eu/doc/document/ST-14823-2019-INIT/en/pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Bundesministerium der Finanzen, Erste Nationale Risikoanalyse, Bekämpfung von Geldwäsche und Terrorismusfinanzierung, 2018/2019, 19 October 2019, p. 32-33. Available at:

https://www.bundesfinanzministerium.de/Content/DE/Downloads/Broschueren\_Bestellservice/2019-10-19-erste-nationale-risikoanalyse\_2018-2019.pdf?\_\_blob=publicationFile&v=7

81 European Commission, Activities of the Group of Member State Experts on Investor Citizenship and Residence Schemes. Available at:

16

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> European Commission, Activities of the Group of Member State Experts on Investor Citizenship and Residence Schemes. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/policies/justice-and-fundamental-rights/eu-citizenship/eu-citizenship/activities-group-member-state-experts-investor-citizenship-and-residence-schemes\_en